for everyone

COVID -19 looking back and moving forward 2022

The Director of Public Health Annual Report



CONTENTS













- 5. Foreword from Cabinet Member for Public Health and Wellbeing
- 6. Message from Acting **Director of Public Health**
- 7. Dudley's pandemic timeline
- 39. Dudley Public Health's response to the **COVID-19** pandemic
- 40. Dudley Council's top priorities
- 41. Local Outbreak Management Plan
- 42. Communications & engagement
- 47. Outbreak management
- 48. Compliance and enforcement
- 67. The wider impact of COVID-19 on the health and wellbeing of people in Dudley
- 68. Mortality
- 69. Morbidity
 - Post COVID-19 condition
- 71. Access to health services - primary and secondary
- 73. Variation in infection
- 87. Learning from the pandemic story in Dudley
- 88. Adaptability
- 89. Collaboration

- 10. How prepared was **Dudley Council for** a pandemic?
- 11. Dudley and COVID-19 understanding our communities
- 12. Description of Dudley's population
- 49. Multi-agency response with care homes
- 50. Supporting our clinically extremely vulnerable residents
- 51. PPE
- 52. Workforce
- 53. Testing
- 55. Contact tracing
 - 56. Welfare support
 - 74. Healthy behaviours
 - 76. Mental health
 - 77. NHS health checks
 - 78. Screening uptake
 - 79. Social impacts - Education and school
 - attendance - Referrals to children's
 - services
 - Homelessness services
 - Digital exclusion - Employment

 - 91. People's lived experiences
 - 94. Community resilience
 - 95. Living with COVID-19
 - 99. Next steps

- 15. Timeline of events in Dudley
- 23. The COVID-19 pandemic in Dudley
- 36. Data and public health intelligence
- 57. Bereavement support
- 58. Support to voluntary, community and faith sector
- 59. Schools and educational settings
- 61. COVID-19 immunisations for the Dudley population
- 63. Financial support
- 64. Business support
- 83. Community and environmental safety
 - Crime
 - Environmental
 - Green spaces
 - Cost of living and rising rates of inflation
 - Ukraine war 2022-23

- 100. Looking forward - Forging a Future for All
- 101. Conclusion
- 103. Recommendations



Foreword Public health annual report

The health and wellbeing of every single person living in our borough matters.

We are committed to delivering services that support as many people as possible to maintain and improve their health and wellbeing - both physically and mentally.

This report looks at the impact the COVID-19 pandemic has had on our health, our communities, our services, our children's education and our economy - and how it left us with significant new challenges, opportunities and ways of working.

The report also considers other challenges to public health including the impact of the rise in the cost of living.

Importantly, the report highlights our aspirations moving forward and looks at how we can build our resilience, level up our inequalities and ensure we are ready for whatever comes next.

A number of recommendations are included, which outline how public health can improve the health and wellbeing of local people and help achieve the seven aspirations of the borough's vision for 2030.

As cabinet member, I want to thank staff within public health for their resilience, perseverance and commitment to serving the people of Dudley borough.

My commitment is to support our workforce to help embrace new ways of working and drive forward further improvements to ensure we are delivering the best services for our residents despite the challenges we continue to face.

Councillor Ian Bevan

Cabinet Member for Public Health and Wellbeing

Message From Acting Director of Public Health



Welcome to my 2021-2022 Director of Public Health Annual Report for Dudley. I have chosen to focus on the unprecedented COVID-19 pandemic and its legacy. The report centres on the impacts of COVID-19 on our residents, our response as a public health team and the considerable learning from the pandemic as we move to living with COVID-19.

I wish to take this opportunity to commend and thank our communities for the contribution they have made to public health during the pandemic. Our communities have demonstrated just how important community life is to our health and wellbeing and have shown great resilience through very challenging times. Through acts of neighbourliness

and a strong sense of community spirit we have seen solidarity across Dudley in the fight against COVID-19.

I also want to express my sincere thanks to the team and colleagues across the wider council. I also extend my gratitude to the enormous contributions made by elected members, health and care partners and our voluntary, community and faith sectors. All these people stepped up to the extraordinary challenges we faced and showed great professionalism, innovation, empathy and ongoing resilience.

What we learnt about the disease unfolded day by day, which made responding to the pandemic an extremely challenging task. Our public health team has been the epicentre for our response to protect our residents, staff and families. The team had to make guick and drastic organisational changes to maintain service continuity whilst responding to the needs of our communities to reduce transmission and keep people safe. From creating a sense of direction, developing and sharing guidance to our residents, supporting outbreaks in our schools and businesses, to setting up a local test and trace team, implementing widespread testing and supporting our most clinically vulnerable residents, staff worked busily. All of this was done at extreme pace, doing things in days that in the past may have taken months.

As we learn to live with COVID-19, the public health team is now faced with addressing a wide range of issues that have been exacerbated by the pandemic. We will continue to focus on our preparedness for any future waves of COVID-19 and other infectious diseases and ensure we have the resources and flexibility to respond.

I hope the legacy of the pandemic, including the lessons we have learnt through engagement with our communities and increased partnership working across the wider system, continues and provides us with further opportunities to work together and improve the lives of our residents.

Mavada Abu-Affan Acting Director of Public Health & Wellbeing

Dudley's pandemic timeline

There is no doubt that we are living in unprecedented times. Over the last two years we have learnt so much about COVID-19, the devasting impact it has had on our residents and communities and on life as we know it.

Coronaviruses have been around for centuries and were first identified in the mid-1960s as a cause of disease in a pandemic – an epidemic humans. At the end of 2019. a new species of coronavirus, called SARS-CoV-2, (severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2) began making people across the globe sick with a condition that was named COVID-19 - short for coronavirus disease 2019.

We quickly realised that this virus could spread rapidly from person to person through close contact and cause respiratory symptoms that can feel much like a cold or the flu. In the most severe cases it could lead to pneumonia, other lifethreatening medical problems and ultimately death. Like many other respiratory

viruses, coronaviruses spread quickly through tiny airborne droplets that you project out of your mouth or nose when you breathe, cough, sneeze, or speak.

On 11 March 2020, due to sustained global transmission of COVID-19, the World Health Organisation (WHO) officially declared the outbreak to be infectious disease spreading across the world and affecting large numbers of people.

Initially there was no readily available test. There was a lack of evidence about which medicines to use, no existing vaccine and no international consensus on the best approach to containing the spread. At first, control measures consisted chiefly of self-isolation if people showed symptoms (and the list of those symptoms grew rapidly), washing hands frequently and wearing a face mask in settings such as hospitals. International travel restrictions were imposed around the world.

Scientific research was intense and resulted quickly in the development of diagnostic tests for the virus and its variants. Our understanding of how to manage severe cases most effectively improved as clinicians around the world shared their experience.

Finally, a range of effective vaccines were produced. A summary of key dates and events appears at Figure 4.

It was estimated that a third of people who were infected with the virus did not display any symptoms. Of those showing symptoms of COVID-19, the majority experienced mild or moderate disease similar to a cold or influenza.

Initial estimates suggested as many as 15% of people infected with COVID-19 could develop severe enough disease to require hospital interventions such as oxygen support and 5% could have life-threatening disease.

Fortunately, as treatments improved and as more cases of mild infection emerged in younger healthy people in the wider population, the risk of serious disease and mortality began to fall, and once vaccines became available the risk fell dramatically. But from the outset it was clear that certain groups of people were at greater risk of severe disease and without stringent measures there was a real risk of health services being overwhelmed. Some of those at increased risk of severe disease included older people, men, those from more disadvantaged areas and people of certain



non-white ethnicities. Certain underlying health issues including pregnancy, diabetes and obesity also increased this risk.

The pandemic in Dudley followed a similar path to that seen across the United Kingdom, with four periods of particularly high intensity. The first wave, in the spring of 2020, was characterised by a rapid increase in cases and deaths that fell gradually over the course of the first "lockdown". Given the likelihood of subsequent waves of infection, during the summer of 2020 much preparation went into the possibility of further problems later in the year.

A second wave of infections resulted in even more deaths than the first wave in Dudley during the winter of 2020-1, but from early 2021 as the people most susceptible to COVID-19 gained immunity through vaccinations, the risk from COVID-19 steadily diminished.

One particular feature of the SARS-CoV-2 virus is its ability to mutate causing new variants (strains) to arise periodically, which raised concerns about how effective pre-existing immunity would be. During the summer of 2021 the Delta variant emerged as a concern due to differences from the earlier strains, but in the event most people who were at highest risk of disease and had been vaccinated remained well protected. As a result, the Delta variant proved to be more of a threat to people who had not been vaccinated.

The winter of 2021 saw the arrival of the Omicron variant. This was far more infectious than any previous variant but less likely to cause severe disease. It was so infectious that the peak daily rates of new cases during the Omicron wave were several times higher than the maximum reached at the peak of the second wave. Despite this, the number of people who became seriously ill or who died from COVID-19 during the winter 2021 Omicron wave was far fewer than the equivalent number affected during the second wave one year earlier. The high levels of protection from vaccination by this point, combined with a milder strain of virus, meant Omicron became the turning point in the pandemic in Dudley.

By April 2022 more than six million deaths around the world had been confirmed as caused by COVID-19, though many people died from COVID-19 without being tested or because of later complications, so the true death toll could be several times higher.

What became evident early on is that rather than just a pandemic related to a single infectious agent, this was going to be a "syndemic" that would affect many pre-existing social vulnerabilities and diseases. There was always a risk that it would widen inequalities as it hit the most socio-economically disadvantaged and clinically vulnerable the hardest. It also meant that people with diseases other than COVID-19 would experience delays and adverse outcomes.

The pandemic has prompted a wide range of responses from governments around the world. This report aims to outline the key events and outcomes of the COVID-19 outbreak in Dudley, our response and the lessons learnt.

Origin of COVID-19

The first case of COVID-19 in humans was detected in December 2019 in Wuhan, China. It was on New Year's Eve 2019 that the China Country Office of the World Health Organisation (WHO) was officially notified of an outbreak of 27 cases of fever and breathing difficulties amongst people who worked at or who had visited a seafood market in the city of Wuhan.

The market was closed for decontamination on 1 January and investigations began. After ruling out other viruses, a new type of coronavirus was identified as the cause of the outbreak and was named SARS-CoV-2. The disease it caused was called COVID-19.

COVID-19

How prepared was Dudley Council for a pandemic?

The COVID-19 pandemic has presented People from organisations and businesses the most significant global public health across the region came together to deal with challenge in decades. In Dudley, as part scenarios ranging from dealing with how of our civic duty, there has always been a services would cope with reduced levels strong emphasis on planning and preparing of staffing, the impact on our communities, for health emergencies. There has been a failure of vital services and the development longstanding Co-operation Agreement in place of new ones. During the event, solutions between the Council and NHS organisations, to some of the most challenging problems the development team had recognised were which is developed to respond to pandemics identified, with a commitment from all to on an integrated and multi-agency basis. It outlines the responsibilities of various health work together. organisations and partners across Dudley.

Prior to the outbreak of COVID-19. Dudley Council had taken various measures to prepare for the eventuality of a public health emergency. In November 2019 we ran an exercise called 'Perinthus' which was a multi-agency exercise, developed jointly between Dudley Council, The Dudley Group NHS Foundation Trust and Dudley Clinical Commissioning Group. This event simulated a serious flu pandemic, enabling different agencies to understand how each would respond. It helped to identify gaps in our response as well as ways in which Dudley could find solutions to these problems, along with a focus on recovery and rebuilding following the incident.



Key learning from this exercise was the importance of clear communication channels from those making strategic decisions to staff delivering care; the need to support hospitals, primary and social care to cope with the expected demand and thinking about how services would need to adapt and develop to meet that demand.

In Dudley, the steps we took to prepare for a pandemic and the "can do" attitude shared across all agencies made us ready to tackle what was ahead - the motto "fail to prepare - prepare to fail" has rung true for us in Dudley.





Dudley and COVID-19 – understanding our communities

Description of Dudley's population

Dudley borough is proud to be the historic capital of the Black Country. With a rich industrial past, built on the hard graft and work ethic of local people, the borough remains home to a host of innovative and prosperous businesses.

Residents live in close-knit communities across a borough made up of vibrant and diverse towns and neighbourhoods and the borough has a growing visitor economy which contributes to our ambitious future whilst celebrating our pioneering past. And perhaps surprisingly, given our industrial past, Dudley borough is also home to many places of inspiring natural beauty. Approximately 30% of the borough is green space through its range of award-winning parks and nature reserves.



The Census on 21 March 2021 found the population of Dudley was about 323,500. The proportion of people aged 19 and under in Dudley is similar to the rest of England and Wales, though a greater proportion of the population in Dudley is aged 65 or over (20.4%) compared to England and Wales (18.6%).

82% of the Dudley population identify their ethnic group as White English / Welsh / Scottish / Northern Irish / British. The next largest ethnic groups include Pakistani (4.6%), Indian (2.4%) and Other White (1.9%). However, the proportion of ethnic minority residents is higher in the younger age ranges.

Figures 1 & 2 represent Dudley's population in 2021 by age and gender and how this is projected to change by 2031.

In the 2019 Index of Multiple Deprivation (Figure 3) Dudley is ranked 74 out of 151 upper tier local authorities. Although Dudley is ranked fairly centrally out of all local authorities, this masks significant variation in certain areas of the borough, especially around Dudley town and Brierley Hill, which are considered to be socio-economically deprived.



Figures 1-2

Figure 1 - Dudley population 2021



Source: ONS. Mid Year Population Estimates, 2021

Figure 2 - Dudley population projections 2031



Source: ONS, 2018-based subnational principal population projections

Figure 3 - index of multiple deprivation (IMD) by lower super output area (LSOA) Dudley



© Crown Copyright and database right 2019. Ordnance Survey 100019568.

Timeline of events in Dudley

From March 2020, when the first case of COVID-19 in Dudley was identified, our public health team was at the epicentre of the response to the pandemic and became an influencer across the system.

Although central government set the framework for responding to COVID-19, it was ultimately our local team and our communities across the borough who knew how best to respond.

The events that unfolded were part of an evolving national picture. It led to responding to central government briefings, getting organised at a local level, sharing messages with the public, safeguarding our communities and delivering the most effective local activities to respond to COVID-19 at a pace none of us have ever seen before.



2019

National Timeline First case of COVID-19 detected in Wuhan, China



31st - First case of COVID-19 detected in UK

Dudley Public Health Response Timeline Community Testing Team established

First system-wide meeting to discuss community response to Wuhan Novel Coronavirus

Support to small and medium businesses commenced

2020

FEB

9th - First Dudley case identified

Incident Management Group established

COVID-19 helpline established First cases identified in care homes

Care home swabbing team/multi-agency care home coordinating group commenced

MAR 2020

National Timeline

MAR

2020

Prescription delivery to vulnerable patients Welfare calls made to the clinically extremely vulnerable Community development team started to share regular communications with their contacts and networks to ensure residents and community groups were kept fully informed of COVID-19 information

Key worker testing begins

5th - First COVID-19 death in the UK

Proactive care home swabbing commences

APR 2020

Dudley Test and Trace Emergency Structure response developed

JUL 2020 Six webinars for minority ethnic communities held to update on COVID-19, national, regional and local information and key messages. Sessions covered long-term conditions that increase risk, mental health, self-care and workplace and welfare advice and signposting to available local support

Dudley COVID-19 Outbreak Control Plan Stress Testing

Welfare Call Service commenced

COVID-19 Community Engagement Group established



1st – Shielding ends in the UK

- On-call system and rota established to support people needing medication or food in emergency
- Coordinated the provision and delivery of free school meals
- Purchased and delivered emergency food for isolating families



23rd - Announcement that the UK will enter strict lockdown phase

COVID-19 Health Protection Board established Voluntary, community and faith subgroup formed to coordinate the COVID-19 response across these settings



1st – Lockdown restrictions eased

- 19th UK COVID alert level lowered
- 30th Local lockdowns in high prevalence areas

Established the COVID-19 Community Champions programme

Emergency food parcels secured from Black Country Foodbank



2nd – Pupils at English schools return COVID-19 homelessness centre was established

Introduction of welfare letters to all residents testing positive



Dudley Contact Tracing team established

NOV

2020

5th – Second national lockdown

Local asymptomatic testing site set up

DEC

2020

COVID-19 Business Support Advisors were deployed

Pharmacy LFT testing commenced 14th – First COVID-19 vaccinations in Dudley

Discovery of Alpha Varian 2nd – Partial lifting of national lockdown 8th – UK vaccination programme begins 25th– Brief lifting of some restrictions for Christmas period

COVID-19 Community Support Officer role deployed

FEB 2021 LFT Community Collect service introduced

MAR 2021

8th – Schools reopened to all children

Established a door-to-door team to further engage with individuals isolating

MAY 2021

First vaccine van mobilised in community Supported the NHS vaccination programme

roll-out

Grew the COVID-19 Community Champions programme

JUN 2021 19th – Most legal restrictions of social contact removed

JUL 2021 Further asymptomatic testing site set up Provided LFT training for schools Roll-out of Train the Trainer (self-test model)



6th - Third national lockdown

Tested our processes for surge PCR testing



12th – Non-essential retail and public venues re-opened

Community engagement and supportive conversations carried out in conjunction with community leaders to identify reasons for vaccine hesitancy and their priorities for living with COVID-19



Mobilised vaccination sites at colleges

Supported the opening of a local COVID-19 vaccination site

23rd – Self-isolation rules reduced from 10

to 7 days



Omicron variant discovered 27th – First appearance of Omicron variant in UK

COVID-19 teams demobilised

FEB 2022

MAR 2022



1st – All COVID-19 regulations removed for the general public

24th – Legal requirement to self-isolate removed

17th – Self-isolation rules reduced to 5 full days

The COVID-19 pandemic in Dudley

Cases

On 9 March 2020, Dudley saw its first recorded case of COVID-19. The spread of COVID-19 during late 2020 saw infection rates increase rapidly and at the peak in January 2021 the borough had some of the highest rates and was one of the hardest hit areas nationally.

Since the start of the pandemic up to 31 March 2022 a total of 105.045 COVID-19 cases were recorded in Dudley residents.

The unequal impact of COVID-19 in our communities is evident. We know that COVID-19 has seen a disproportionally high impact on our most marginalised communities. Overall infection rates have varied substantially by ward within Dudley. In line with national trends, wards which are the most socioeconomically deprived have seen rates far higher than those which are the least deprived.

The differences in the rates of infection between ethnic groups seen nationally, have been replicated at a local level. An examination of all infections in Dudley by ethnic group, revealed that the overall infection rate in individuals from minority ethnic groups was almost double the rate seen in individuals from white groups.

Note that due to limited availability of testing during the first wave in the spring of 2020, the number of positive cases reported at the time of the "first wave" of infections is likely to be much lower than the actual number of cases (Figures 5 and 6).

Numbers of cases increased exponentially during the second wave, briefly falling during the second lockdown in November 2020, before increasing further during December. This culminated in the introduction of the final lockdown of January 2021 after which cases fell for a while.

There was another increase in cases after many of the control measures were relaxed in the summer of 2021 but thanks to the success of the vaccination program which was well under way by this point, it was not accompanied by an increase in deaths or hospital admissions on the scale of earlier waves. The number of cases at the end of 2022 was much higher than at any previous time of the pandemic, but fortunately by that stage the dominant strain was the milder Omicron variant and most of the adult population had been vaccinated by that point, so only a very small proportion of people became seriously ill with COVID-19 then.

Figure 5



Figure 6



Data source: https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk

Hospitalisations

Until the advent of the vaccination program in 2021, hospital admissions amongst Dudley residents mirrored case numbers and reached peak levels at the beginning of 2021. In Dudley we saw lower levels of hospital admissions from spring 2021 onwards as the impact of the vaccination programme began to be felt.

We saw only a small increase in hospital admissions at the end of 2021 which is likely to be connected to the emergence of

the Omicron variant of the SARS-CoV-2 virus and the sheer numbers of people becoming infected by it, despite this variant being milder than previous strains of COVID-19. There have been 5587 hospital admissions for COVID-19 from the start of the pandemic to 31 March 2022 (figures 7, 8 and 9).

The number of patients in mechanical ventilation (i.e. intensive care) beds at Russells Hall Hospital with COVID-19, during the same period (Figure 10), correlates with the overall number of admissions.

Figure 7



Data source: https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk

Figure 8

Figure 8 shows the monthly rate of hospital admissions of Dudley residents at any hospital with a primary diagnosis of COVID-19.

Dudley residents: Hospital admissions with primary diagnosis of confirmed or suspected COVID-19 (March 2020 to March 2022)



Figure 9



Data source: https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk

Figure 10



Data source: https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk

Figure 10 shows the number of patients living in Dudley who were in intensive care beds in Russells Hall Hospital (usually requiring some form of mechanical ventilation or breathing assistance) with a primary diagnosis of COVID-19 up to 31 March 2022.



COVID-19 related admissions by age group (nur



What the figures show

data sources: Secondary user service (SUS), ONS Mid-ye

Figure 11 shows how COVID-19 related admissions were highest in those aged 85 and over.

Figure 12 highlights the number of COVID-19 related admissions by ethnic group and the rate per 100,000 of the population. As we can see, the highest rate of admissions due to COVID-19 have been observed in the Black ethnic group, followed by White and Asian ethnic residents. This highlights the existing inequalities in our population with regards to ethnicity and health and mirrors national trends suggesting people from minority ethnic groups have been hit hardest by the pandemic.

Figure 13 shows the COVID-19 related admissions by Index of Multiple Deprivation. It is clear that those in the most socio-economically deprived areas of Dudley have a higher rate of admission due to COVID.

Figure 14 shows the rates of hospital admission due to COVID-19 in each Dudley ward. St Thomas's had the highest numbers of COVID-related admissions.



Age group	No. Admissions
0-5	43
6-17	18
18-64	1191
65-84	1451
85 and over	683
Total	3386

Figure 12

1		Ethnic group	No. Admissions
	-	Asian	233
	1151	Black	94
		Mixed	28
		Not stated	299
		Other	38
		White	2694
		Total	3386
981			
1.000			





data sources: Secondary user service (SUS), ONS Mid-year population estimates, 2020, European standard population, 2013, Index of Multiple Deprivation, 2019 (dept of Communities & Local Government)





Figure 14

Deaths

In line with national trends, there has been a substantial excess mortality rate in Dudley since the pandemic began. This means the number of deaths has been considerably higher than what we would normally expect over this period.

Sadly, as of 31 March 2022, 881 people in Dudley had died directly due to COVID-19 infection. This very closely mirrors the number of excess deaths between March 2020 and April 2022 (869 more people died over this period than would have been expected had the pandemic not happened).

Around 31% of deaths due to COVID-19 that took place by 1 April 2022 happened during the first wave of the pandemic in the spring of 2020. A further 53% occurred during the second wave (October 2020 through to June 2021 – Figure 15).

With the advent of vaccinations against COVID-19 in the spring of 2021, the number of deaths and the mortality rate due to COVID-19 fell considerably.

Dudley data reflects the picture seen elsewhere in that older people, especially those aged over 80, had the highest risk of dying if they contracted COVID-19 (Figure 16). Nevertheless, the youngest people to die from COVID-19 in Dudley were still in their 20s (Figure 17). Men were more likely than women to die from COVID-19 and 55% of deaths were in men.

People who lived in the least affluent tenth of the population were 73% more likely to die from COVID-19 than people living in the most affluent 10% of the population (Figure 18).

16.2% of all deaths in Dudley that were due to COVID-19 occurred in the most socioeconomically deprived tenth of the population, compared to 6.5% for the most affluent tenth of the population (figure 20). Note that for figures 18 and 20, as care homes collectively accounted for a relatively larger number of deaths than any other single address, they were not included in our analysis of deaths by socioeconomic status to avoid disproportionately affecting the results of that analysis.

Figures 20 and 21 demonstrate how COVID-19 has exacerbated health inequalities and caused higher mortality rates amongst those living in the most socio-economically deprived areas.





Standardised **Mortality Rate** by Ward Sedgley East Upper Gom (Covid-19 as and underlying cause) Woodsettr Gornal Data source: Office for St. James's Kingswinford National SL North and Statistics Brockmoor Wall Heath. Map © and Crown Netherto Kingswinford (Pensnett copyright odside an South, and database rights (2022) Vordsl Ordnance Hil Survey Licence Amblecot Halesowen C. Number Woll North 00019566 and Stourbridg Stourbridge Cradley and North Town Wollescote Halesowen Hayley Green dmore and South and Cradle Norton Stourbridge South East Two kilometres

Figure 19



Figure 20

Data sources: Office for National Statistics, ONS Mid-year population estimates, 2020, European standard population, 2013.



Figure 22 demonstrates how the majority of deaths that were due to COVID-19 by 31 March 2022 occurred in hospital (75% of the total). The second most common place of death from COVID-19 was in care homes (20%). Sadly, we know that patients of older age are at greater risk from severe infection and mortality from COVID-19. In contrast, relatively few people (5% of the total) died from COVID-19 in their own home.

Data and public health intelligence

Throughout the COVID-19 pandemic In addition, our knowledge services our public health intelligence team team drew upon old public health has been analysing data on a wide and newspaper reports from previous range of vitally important measures, pandemics (especially those of including test results, hospital 1890, 1918, 1957 and 1968) to look at lessons learned and understand admissions, deaths and numbers of vaccinations across Dudley. This issues facing people during enabled us to have accurate, realthose times. time monitoring of the evolution of the pandemic, which was necessary to ensure robust prevention and control, along with the ability to anticipate and plan ahead.

Reliable and timely access to high quality data has not only been critical when managing outbreaks in settings where people were more vulnerable, but it also helped to identify areas of greater risk so that prompt preventative action could be taken. The team produced daily and weekly reports for a wide range of audiences including health and care professionals, council members and the wider public, summarised in an online "COVID-19 dashboard".





Dudley Public Health's response to the COVID-19 pandemic



In Dudley, our public health team and wider council colleagues pivoted swiftly to address the immediate needs emerging from the sea of challenges presented by the COVID-19 pandemic. Locally, at a pace not seen before, systems were rapidly set up to coordinate the Council's responses and do everything in our power to contain or delay the spread of COVID-19, to keep our residents, businesses and communities safe, and keep vital services running.

Early tasks were to identify clinically and socially vulnerable groups and to mobilise distribution of protective personal equipment (PPE). We followed this by implementing widespread COVID-19 testing and developing systems that enabled us to contact people who were infected with the virus to help control the spread of COVID-19 in Dudley. Finally we supported the NHS with the mammoth task of rolling out the biggest vaccination programme in its history.

All this would not have been possible without the dedication of our local workforce, volunteers from across the borough, partner agencies and crucially the solidarity, resilience and incredible support from our communities across the Dudley borough. The council's top priorities to keep communities safe in Dudley during the pandemic were centred around the following eight key themes:

Council top priorities

Deliver our statutory responsibilities
Mobilise and support critical council
Mobilise community response
Protect the most vulnerable
Support and protect the workforce
Support frontline services
Support our economy, its financial re
Communication



Local outbreak management plan

Building on these themes, Dudley's Local Outbreak Management Plan (LOMP) was first published in summer 2020 and later updated in March 2021. It reflected the changing landscape of the pandemic and consolidated best practice that had emerged locally. It was developed with key partners and provided our system-wide response needed to manage COVID-19 and mitigate the impact on our health and social care system, communities and local economy. It also focused on preparing Dudley for the next phase of the journey to recovery, including living with COVID-19.



Communications & engagement

Ensuring Dudley residents had the right information about the rules nationally and about support available locally throughout the pandemic has been fundamental to ensure information was effectively communicated. We shared information about assistance for the vulnerable, business support, kerbside refuse collection and other essential functions. We also communicated about working alongside Dudley Community Voluntary Sector (DCVS), such as when providing school meals to those most in need.

Responding quickly and effectively was key. This was particularly notable when reacting to spikes in cases in specific areas across the borough. A communications process to address hotspots quickly was introduced. This ensured all available channels across partners and community groups could be mobilised quickly, and meant we could reach local residents in these areas often within hours of identifying them as a hotspot. We utilised the expertise of our community development workers and the established and trusted relationships they had with residents and diverse communities across the borough to ensure that people received timely and accurate information.

We maintained an ongoing dialogue with residents and community groups through our community development workers, to ensure that feedback on the COVID-19 response and insight from the community has informed the ongoing development of the COVID-19 response.

We established a network of more than 150 local COVID-19 community champions who regularly passed on useful information and updated guidance. The champions were recruited by reaching out to our existing community contacts, encouraging council staff to get involved and promoting the opportunity to local residents via social media channels. It was important for us to listen to questions from the champions and their communities and gather insight, so we knew which topics to provide more guidance on and to ensure that people's lived experiences of COVID-19 informed our response. Many of the champions

were not only giving up their time to share information but also helping any way they could. The champions' contribution to keeping their communities safe to prevent the spread of COVID-19 was immense. The diagram below shows some reflections and comments from our champions.

We gathered stories from local trusted people, celebrating their positive messages about receiving the vaccination through social media. This is an example of how we use insights-based social marketing.

We hosted joint webinars involving senior doctors and other health professionals to discuss concerns and questions from Dudley residents and groups representing our ethnic minority communities.

We shared links to national webinars and community sessions aimed at key groups including South Asian, Black majority church communities and Yemeni/Arabic speaking communities.

We surveyed people working in care homes who had declined to be vaccinated to understand the reasons and provide answers and reassurance to the most frequently expressed concerns.

We connected GP practices to a health behaviour change specialist project working with ethnic minority communities. The pilot project with two practices tested the effectiveness of supportive conversations to encourage uptake. The approach was successful and was developed further.

We worked closely with community leaders through our 'Reaching Out' community conversations project to engage with people living in areas with a low vaccination uptake. The project engaged with the Black African and Caribbean, Pakistani, Arab and Roma communities living

Support people to understand the new changing rules and to prevent the spread of COVID-19 across the community

By passing on examples for others to share has to be valuable, sharing key learnings as we have been doing is an excellent way to spread good practice, hints and tips!

It has helped by spreading the word about COVID-19 and the need to take the vaccine to enable the community to stay safe

I shared accurate info and promoted messages on my community Facebool page and personal social media. This is important to counter misinformation.

in the wards of St James's, St Thomas's and Lye to understand the reasons for vaccine hesitancy and the support people would like to help them to stay well and 'live with COVID-19' in the future.

We carried out borough-wide indepth storytelling work to capture people's life experiences of COVID-19 to ensure that this insight contributes to our learning from the pandemic and informs our future working practices and priorities. The project 'Looking Back, Moving Forwards' has captured more than 90 stories from people across the borough through community narrative, a photo voice project and community.



Contribution of elected Members

Our elected Members are among the people who know our local area best. We used this knowledge to play an important role in supporting our communities. Elected Members were represented at the COVID-19 Outbreak Engagement Board, providing political ownership in relation to our response to COVID-19. In partnership with officers, the Board oversaw the progress of local outbreak management plans. In addition, the council held monthly webinars for members in order to update them on activity and key messages. Elected Members supported the delivery of these plans by sharing official messages, working with local community groups and supporting our most vulnerable residents and businesses. They provided reassurance and facilitated support, feeding back local intelligence into the council.

Our elected Members have been instrumental in providing public-facing engagement and played a key role to ensure that our COVID-19 response, including test, trace and vaccinations, were delivered at the right time and right place to protect the health and wellbeing of citizens.

Elected Members were often seen out in the community supporting "on the street" initiatives, including the rollout of lateral flow test distribution points in key shopping centres, where thousands of tests were distributed to residents of Dudley. Through this engagement they formed a closer working relationship with the COVID-19 response team, providing useful insight to help direct efforts to promote testing and vaccination to our most underrepresented and disproportionately impacted communities of Dudley.



Outbreak management

Within Dudley Public Health, our health protection team is committed and mandated to manage the threat of infectious diseases such as COVID-19 and protect the public from the harm they can cause. Working with colleagues from within the wider public health team and across the council, together with partner agencies, the team was at the centre of measures to tackle the spread and impact of COVID-19. Over the course of the pandemic the team supported the following:

Providing management support seven days a week to almost 2600 outbreaks and incidents across social care settings (almost 700), workplaces (almost 1000), healthcare facilities (900) and approximately 30 individual settings that supported communities or vulnerable people

Arranging and co-ordinating swabbing in care homes, allowing early identification of positive cases

Planning and developing training before we had the first cases in Dudley and throughout the pandemic

Care home advice and support

Supporting education and early years settings

Dealing with hundreds of contact tracing issues

Helping and supporting those impacted by the infection

Interpreting and implementing national guidance

Working with the former Public Health England (PHE), the health protection team provided support to NHS organisations including pharmacies, dentists, primary care and secondary care, as well as private healthcare facilities. When individuals tested positive and when there were outbreaks, they worked together to bring those outbreaks under control and limit the number of staff who had to self-isolate. Through careful investigation and analysis of outbreaks, at times the team was able to help organisations avoid having to temporarily close services due to staff shortages.

As another example, early in the pandemic we observed that certain outbreaks were particularly affecting back-office NHS staff who had not been wearing surgical face masks, as this had not yet been required in such settings. We strongly advocated their use throughout all parts of healthcare organisations, even before this became mandatory in non-clinical areas. This undoubtedly helped protect both healthcare staff and patients sooner.

Compliance and enforcement



A vital role was to help our communities understand the importance of following the guidelines and COVID-19 regulations to keep people safe and limit the spread of the virus. We used an approach of engaging, explaining and encouraging our residents to follow COVID-19 regulations and only used enforcement when absolutely necessary.

In Dudley, no fixed penalty notices for breaches of regulations were issued during the pandemic. Only one business was

Multi-agency response with care homes

During the early stages of the pandemic, we set up a multi-agency group to manage COVID-19 outbreaks in care homes. This group's work included supporting care home capacity and capability to prevent COVID-19. It involved planning clinical and social support to manage residents with COVID-19, daily monitoring of all care homes to support early detection of cases, outbreaks and shortages of staff or equipment, and facilitating communication across all care homes.

Supporting our clinically extremely vulnerable residents

Support for our most vulnerable during with other people to protect themselves lockdown started at the end of March 2020. from infection. Between March and June People with serious pre-existing health 2020 we contacted 9704 people to offer conditions were at particularly high risk of specific support packages in response to harm if they contracted COVID-19. Around their needs, such as provision of essential 12,000 people in Dudley were identified groceries, delivery of medicines to their through their NHS records as being homes, and emotional and social care "clinically extremely vulnerable" and were support. urged to "shield" at home avoiding contact



PPE

Supply chain and logistics management was a concern long before the first case of COVID-19. As the pandemic took hold and the national PPE supply chains could not meet demand, in Dudley, to combat these issues we took the lead in tackling the issue of PPE shortages for social care staff. We recognised its importance in protecting not only staff but the most vulnerable in our communities. Staff within procurement, corporate landlord services, public health, adult social care and others came together to get emergency supplies to providers in need. We distributed 416,992 items of PPE and sanitiser free to those who required it across Dudley.



To increase our workforce capacity, in July 2021 we mobilised a dedicated COVID-19 Response Team. They provided a flexible, multidisciplinary agile response primarily to carry out testing, door-to-door contact tracing, a programme of community outreach and engagement. The team also worked closely with businesses to promote safe measures. Our COVID-19 Response Team was regularly seen on our high streets, at local shopping centres and at community events to provide COVID-19 support to residents, provide lateral flow tests and promote the message to "be considerate, be kind, be safe".

Workforce

Within public health, workforce challenges were hugely significant. We had very little time to plan for lockdowns and the requirements placed on us to serve the public throughout the crisis. Many of our teams found themselves redeployed right at the heart of the COVID-19 response. Staff stepped up to support our communities through the crisis, providing and coordinating support for those who were shielding, delivering food packages and medicines, working at testing sites and supporting the roll-out of the vaccination programme.

Testing

Symptomatic testing - PCR testing

Throughout the pandemic, public health worked with national partners to set up a range of symptomatic mobile and walk-in testing sites across Dudley using the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test, bookable by calling 119 or online. With a combination of local intelligence, testing data and a detailed knowledge of community needs, we provided a tailored testing programme to ensure these sites were located in the optimum locations to maximise uptake, reduce access inequities and targeted specific demand.

Community testing - LFT testing

In Dudley, we recognised that in order to engage with our under-represented and disproportionately impacted communities, it was imperative to take testing out into our communities, to engage through trusted voices and provide support where necessary. We implemented widespread lateral flow testing (LFT) at pace for people without symptoms to check if they were infected, throughout all our communities. This proved invaluable to our understanding of the distribution of cases of COVID-19 in Dudley, and in turn helped to control its spread.

Our model of testing offered a range of delivery methods, including community nurse-led swabbing, a roving testing model, local testing sites and an award-winning pharmacy-led programme. Notably, we were one of the first areas in the country to successfully roll-out asymptomatic testing in the community.

When Community Collect testing was introduced, a key barrier to testing was lifted: access to testing centres. This greatly improved participation in testing and helped to reduce potential and existing health inequalities related to access to resources. We expanded this availability over time, holding testing events within all local hospitals, supporting testing in schools, and had a strong presence at both places of work and places of worship.

Figure 23

Covid-19 - the right test helps protect us all

There are two different types of Covid-19 test. To make sure you are taking the right test, answer this question:

Why are you taking a test?



Through our COVID-19 Response Officers, we worked on the ground with local businesses and engaged with all our communities to raise the importance of testing and promote behaviours that kept residents safe, tackling both disinformation and misinformation.

Testing became a point of pride for Dudley's public health team, with our models being recognised at a local and regional level and replicated across other areas.

Data below shows the COVID-19 testing rates in Dudley along with comparative rates across the Black Country and England for the period 10 February 2020 to 31 March 2022.

COVID-19 Testing 10th February 2020 to 31st March 2022

PCR testing rate (per head of population)



LFD testing rate (per head of population)



Figure 24 - testing rates in Dudley



Dudle

Case rate per 100,000 population*



· cases identified via mass community testing (includes PCR and LFD tests)

Area	Total cases*	Total PCR tests (pillar 2)	Total LFD tests
England	16,388,954	204,711,560	290,259,295
Birmingham	306,084	3,684,283	3,793,952
Sandwell	99,040	1,089,342	1,156,500
Dudley	98,423	1,019,876	1,620,409
Walsail	83,980	878,884	1,218,338
Wolverhamptor	79,953	1,109,442	1,194,742

data source: https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk/ faccessed 25/05/2022

Contact tracing

Along with testing, we knew that tracing people who were infected with the virus was vital to our efforts to tackle and contain COVID-19 in Dudley. It was soon recognised that the national contact tracing team's performance in contacting those people who tested positive was mixed and having local knowledge of the area to successfully trace contacts was critical for controlling the spread of the virus.

Our local contact tracing effort was led by our Dudley Council Plus team, which worked seven-days a week cross-checking council data to identify and contact those who needed to self-isolate. Those isolating were sent an initial text message from the team to say they would be calling and from what number so that people recognised this as legitimate. We also put in place a local team to knock on doors and deliver letters to those we were unable to contact, urging them to get in touch to receive guidance and support.

During a contact tracing call, the call handler noticed the resident, aged 28, was struggling to breathe. The call handler and team manager acted swiftly and organised for an ambulance to attend the property.

Figure 25 - contact tracing data April 2021 - February 2022



Welfare support

During the pandemic, one of our main priorities was to provide support for our residents who were self-isolating as positive cases. We had a team of trained callers who provided welfare support to those isolating making it easier for people to stay at home and reduce the transmission by providing a network of support.

Welfare calls focused primarily on supporting shielding residents with access to essential supplies, social contact and medication. Through the calls, our staff were able to provide assistance to residents in some very difficult situations.

In terms of urgency, getting essential supplies such as food and other household items was the task that required instant support. Often residents would be contacted who did not have supplies beyond their next meal, and no way to access them quickly. Working with Black Country Foodbank, systems were set up to ensure that basic food parcels were available, with an out-of-hours delivery system set up working with a local taxi company. To cover for specific dietary requirements, allergies, or for items such as baby formula, a system was developed to let our call staff provide these via Uber grocery delivery services. These systems required innovation and creativity to devise and establish, but they ensured that residents were always able to get the support they required.

Through one particular welfare call it emerged that the Through one particular welfare call it emerged that a resident isolating was residing in a small industrial unit which could not be accessed by vehicle. As such, the resident was unable to receive government food parcels. A local delivery from our Saltwells food hub was arranged, and a referral was made to the homeless team in housing to support the resident to access accommodation.



Bereavement support

We have seen the pandemic bring anguish into most households and sadly grief into many. Earlier in this report we regrettably had to report that as of 31 March 2022, 881 people in Dudley died directly as a result of COVID-19 infection.

The death of a loved one can be among the most difficult moments that any of us will face and we recognised that the COVID-19 pandemic presented additional emotional considerations. Whether due to COVID-19 or from another cause, it is likely to have been particularly distressing for people to experience a loved one's death during the pandemic. For extended periods of time many close family members and friends were unable to be beside their loved ones when they died, and they will undoubtedly have felt cut off from their usual support networks.

In Dudley we saw care homes were faced with the challenge of supporting increased numbers of bereaved people and families. To support our social care colleagues, we expanded our bereavement support from preparation for end of life to supporting the bereaved post funeral arrangements. Information and resources were distributed to care homes to offer end of life support for residents and their families. We provided additional assistance and help for care home staff who were preparing families for grief through educational events that went beyond the basic practical care needed. A supporting leaflet for families of people receiving end of life care was developed, signposting to bereavement resources along with a bereavement toolkit and we extended our bereavement pages on our Let's Get website to include dementia,

learning disability and help for those who were offering end of life care at home. This culminated in the development of a Bereavement Charter for Dudley, adopted by the Health and Wellbeing Board and believed to be a national "first". This describes how we can all be more supportive and compassionate towards those who experience bereavement.

The COVID-19 pandemic showed the power of people helping other people, along with our partners whilst making use of existing assets in their communities, helping to empower families who were having to go through one of the most difficult times of their lives.



Support to voluntary, community and faith sector

Throughout the pandemic the healthy communities team in public health took the lead on maintaining regular contact with community, voluntary and faith groups and individuals (particularly from marginalised groups) to ensure people were well informed and felt supported and to ensure that community insight was used to inform the COVID response. The following approaches were used:

Community development workers (CDWs) had regular dialogue/ communications with existing contacts from community, voluntary and faith groups (including minority ethnic and other marginalised groups) via WhatsApp, email and telephone. This enabled the team to maintain and build levels of trust, support, and reassurance, share key information and guidance in an accessible way, respond to questions, concerns and issues and gather insight into people's lived experiences of COVID-19.

CDWs carried out additional community outreach work in Lye with the Roma community, who faced multiple complex issues because of the pandemic, in addition to language and cultural barriers.

Targeted support was also provided to those living on council-owned and private traveller sites in the borough. The CDWs established relationships with a key contact on each site and kept in touch via telephone, as well as providing some bespoke printed materials at a relevant reading age as levels of literacy and access to electronic communications presented barriers to accessing information.

A test and trace subgroup for the voluntary, community and faith sector partners was established at the beginning of the pandemic to provide up-to-date information and guidance for those working and volunteering in these settings as well as to hear about the issues being faced in these community settings.

A series of webinars for community, voluntary and faith groups / community leaders was held online throughout the pandemic. These webinars provided information, an opportunity to ask questions and share community insight in relation to the experiences and views of communities / groups at that point in the pandemic. During the Friday Focus webinars several suggestions were made in respect of future work with minority ethnic communities, around the themes of information sharing, and the need for greater cultural competency.

This inclusive approach has proved invaluable throughout our response to COVID-19. Our regular contact with a range of communities and individuals across the borough as well as conversations with community leaders and partners has provided us with rich insight into the things which have worked well and which we need to continue and grow, as well as the things which have not worked so well, and which need to be done differently.

Schools and educational settings

At the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic all education settings were closed but these settings still had a duty of care to provide meals for those most in need. In March 2020, public health worked in partnership with Dudley Catering Services to quickly mobilise and coordinate the delivery of school meals and food parcels to children entitled to free school meals across the borough. Supporting more than 25 schools, 5869 meals were delivered over an eightday period by approximately 40 volunteers per day, including volunteers from Dudley Council staff and DCVS.

The government then asked schools to remain open for the most vulnerable children and those whose parents were providing emergency or vital services as key workers to the community. Following this, the education settings were asked to open fully so every child could be seen in school and all parents could return to their work or other commitments. Dudley's public health team provided extensive support for education and childcare settings to conduct risk assessments to ensure they could remain open safely. Government messaging from then on was clear that closure of educational settings was to be an absolute last resort.

Our public health team developed and provided a standard operating procedure (SOP) based on government guidance to establish clarity for decision-making and contacts for support. The team also established a COVID-19 weekly group meeting for leaders and representatives across the council and NHS, to act as a troubleshooting, problem-solving and message consistency group. This group included representatives from public health, education and childcare settings, health and safety, communications, health protection and senior council officers. With these mechanisms in place, settings and colleagues could feel supported and build confidence and resilience to manage the response to COVID-19.

Public health provided ongoing support to ensure that national guidance was followed, outbreaks were managed effectively, and infection prevention and control measures were implemented to reduce transmission. Public health provided settings with a single point of contact for any enquiries or specific support they required. A bespoke digital Infectious Disease Notification System was developed for settings to report all positive cases. This platform enabled public health to efficiently monitor and manage cases and outbreaks across all education and childcare settings. Furthermore, public health supported settings to set up and manage onsite LFT testing and mobile testing units where necessary.

Regular communication was maintained with all settings via weekly head teacher meetings and sub-group education meetings and the school/early years bulletins. In addition, communication with parents was reinforced and enhanced by public health with the development of local resources such as infographics, posters, template letters and information sheets, which were also housed on the council's website to increase reach and access.

Infection control advice extended to supporting school transport services and particularly those responsible for bringing children with special educational needs to school and back home safely.

In April 2021 we surveyed children and young people via a health-related behaviour questionnaire for insight and lessons learnt during the COVID-19 pandemic, to shape our future priorities and recovery planning. This helped us understand the emerging needs of children and young people and make the most of new opportunities.

By working with partners, we reshaped provision and access to information. Our commissioned providers adapted their offer too, to accommodate the new landscape and ensure the Holiday Activity Fund programme complied with COVID-19 restrictions at the time.



COVID-19 immunisations for the Dudley population

Vaccines - and notably the largest, most complex vaccination programme in the UK's history - have been the key to enabling the removal of restrictions, having helped to control the pandemic and prevented hundreds of thousands of hospitalisations and countless deaths.

When the COVID-19 vaccinations were rolled out in December 2020, the public health team supported the national effort and worked closely with NHS and other partners to ensure that everyone had access to the vaccine.

Over the last year we have been engaging with communities with low vaccine uptake and with the aid of Tandrusti (a local organisation working to improve health and wellbeing for minority ethnic communities in Dudley) we held more than 200 telephone discussions with individuals who had declined vaccination. This enabled us to establish their rationale for their decision and to inform subsequent vaccine communications, making them more culturally appropriate.

Through the 'Reaching Out' community conversations work we obtained valuable insights into people's views on 'living with COVID-19' such as the 'protective factors' which helped them to stay well and the priorities they felt need to be addressed to support them to stay well in the future. Eight key themes were identified to inform post-pandemic work across the borough. These were:

- 1. Fragmentation of communities
- 2. Isolation and digital exclusion
- 3. Insecurity in respect of food, clothing, housing and finances
- 4. Mental wellbeing
- 5. The value of alternative channels of communication e.g. WhatsApp
- 6. The value of "third sector" support from food banks and community volunteers / staff
- Health literacy communications which are reading-age appropriate, culturally sensitive and available in community languages, where required
- 8. Transparency and candour communicating in an honest and timely manner

During the 10-week period that these community conversations took place we noted a substantial increase in vaccine uptake in the Black and Asian communities in Dudley, who had previously had a lower proportionate weekly increase in vaccine uptake than the 'White' community.

Figure 27 - people aged 12 and over who have received vaccinations, by vaccination date - December 2020 - March 2022

Dudley residents 12+	Dudley residents 12+	Dudley residents 18+
who have received 1st	who have received	who have had booster/3rd
dose vaccination	2nd dose	dose
241,014 (83.2%)	227,175 (78.4%)	176,494 (60.9%)



Financial support

During the pandemic our residents facing financial difficulties and hardship as a consequence of COVID-19 were able to receive financial support through a series of schemes overseen by our revenue and benefit service. By the end of the scheme, we received and processed nearly 10,000 applications. In total nearly £1,650,000 was paid out to Dudley residents to support them through the pandemic.



Business support

As well as supporting our residents, an important element of our COVID-19 response was to support our local businesses impacted by the effects of the pandemic. Support through the Business Grant Scheme was provided to our small and medium businesses throughout the borough. As well as financial support, we deployed a dedicated team of business advisors who were able to provide practical support and help businesses across the borough to keep up-to-date with the latest guidance and provide assistance and advice. In total 1511 business visits took place. We were also able to extend testing support to our local businesses and provide access to tests to support businesses to remain open and to stay safe. Businesses also have, and continue to, receive Dudley Business First weekly ebulletins.



Quote from MetroAlliance

"As a highly important infrastructure project for the Black Country area, the pandemic could not have come at a worse time for us. Without the ongoing support of Dudley Council and the active COVID testing programme we were able to provide through them, we would have suffered major programme issues which would have meant delays and cost implications."

Andy Jacques Senior Delivery Manager



The wider impact of COVID-19 on the health and wellbeing of people in Dudley

In the last two chapters we focused on the unfolding of the COVID-19 pandemic and our response to the challenges this presented. But whilst that was happening there were still other threats, opportunities, weaknesses and strengths, affecting the health and wellbeing of the people of Dudley.

On 23 March 2020, the UK went into its first national lockdown to reduce the incidence of COVID-19 cases among the population. The social distancing and lockdown measures that were introduced to keep us safe during the pandemic have led to major changes in the way society functions. It has directly impacted Dudley's health and wellbeing. But the effect of COVID-19 stretches wider than this and has indirectly affected almost every aspect of life.

While many indicators of health and wellbeing in Dudley are favourable compared to the norms in England, we still have much to do. Those individuals who were the most disadvantaged before the pandemic began have suffered from a greater risk of infection

and death from COVID-19 infection. They have also been hit the hardest by wider impacts that have arisen from social distancing measures.

This chapter demonstrates that the pandemic has exposed and amplified the persistent inequalities across Dudley, both in terms of the direct impact of COVID-19 and the indirect impacts of COVID-19 across health, wellbeing and the wider determinants of health and wellbeing.



Mortality

The COVID-19 pandemic caused a large increase in "excess deaths" globally compared to the number that would normally have been expected. This has been observed in Dudley too, especially during the first and second waves of infection. From the beginning of the pandemic until 31 March 2022, there were 881 deaths in Dudley directly due to COVID-19 (underlying cause of death). Figure 31 shows the excess weekly deaths in Dudley throughout the pandemic, with the largest peaks of excess deaths coinciding with the major





waves of COVID-19 infections until the roll-out of vaccinations led to a major decoupling of infections from deaths.

Figure 32 shows weekly registered deaths in Dudley, including those where COVID-19 was mentioned on the death certificate, between 27 March 2020 and 1 April 2022. Again, this highlights the high numbers of deaths involving COVID-19 in Dudley throughout the pandemic, especially around the first and second waves of infection.

Morbidity

The COVID-19 pandemic has impacted certain areas of society more than others. In particular, areas of existing greater disadvantage have experienced the most severe impacts and COVID-19 has compounded existing inequalities.

Certain co-morbidities such as diabetes, severe asthma and obesity have a higher prevalence in areas of deprivation and in some ethnic minority groups and this is where we have seen a greater risk of severe infection from COVID-19 and poorer outcomes for many people.

For some people, post COVID-19, commonly known as long COVID, symptoms can last longer than three months after infection. Research has suggested that around 1 in 20 people who has been infected experiences long COVID. Symptoms can vary from person to person and range from mild to severe, with some individuals seeing a debilitating disruption to their daily lives.

Post COVID-19 condition

Evidence has shown that the incidence of long COVID is higher in women, those aged 35-69 years, individuals living in more deprived areas, those with preexisting health problems and those who required hospital admission for COVID infection.

The NHS has developed an online programme titled 'Your COVID Recovery' which provides support for people following infection and offers resources to aid with recovery from the disease. Evidence on the most effective treatment for long COVID is currently limited and research is ongoing.

Access to health services - primary and secondary

Many 'non-urgent' and non-COVID-19 services were closed or severely restricted for large parts of 2020 as the NHS tried to navigate the challenges of the pandemic and its impacts. Many services moved to virtual and telephone assessments whilst GPs maintained face-to-face appointments for those who clinically needed it.

During the pandemic the number of people accessing health services reduced, driven both by a fear of becoming infected with COVID-19 whilst visiting care facilities and a desire to protect and avoid overloading the NHS.

There is evidence that individuals have avoided presenting to their GP. This has resulted in fewer referrals from primary to secondary care, with the greatest reduction in routine referrals

Figure 33

Number of Appointments with Dudley GP's by Year - Extracted from EMIS 09/03/22

Trends in primary care appointments in Dudley (all professionals, face to face, video, telephone and home - up to 1.75 million by 2029)



In March 2020 NHS hospitals in England were asked to suspend all non-urgent elective surgery to help free up general and acute care capacity. The impact of this on the total number of elective (planned) admissions, hospital emergency admissions and activity accident and emergency in Dudley (A&E) attendances at Dudley Group NHS Foundation Trust.

With demand for hospital treatment outstripping capacity even before COVID-19, it is no surprise that the demands of delivering care during the pandemic have led to significant backlogs and longer waits for patients.

The postponement of routine admissions and outpatient appointments early in the pandemic has increased the number of patients waiting and facing delays for investigation and treatment.

For example. the number of patients referred to hospital for a 'two week wait' assessment because their GP suspected they might have cancer fell sharply during the first wave of the



pandemic. Although referral rates soon returned to normal, the number of patients who missed the national target has increased (see figure 35).



Trends in



Figure 35

72

Variation in infection

Healthy behaviours

We have seen a great deal of variation in infection rates across Dudley. In chapter 1, the data demonstrated there has been a higher rate of COVID-19 infections in those wards which are the most socioeconomically deprived.

In line with research conducted at a national level, in Dudley we have also seen that COVID-19 has had a disproportionate impact on individuals from certain groups including many of our minority ethnic communities,

those living in overcrowding housing and those that work in certain high contact occupations. This suggests that inequalities that existed long before the pandemic have widened further.

The 2019 Index of Multiple Deprivation showed that 28.1% of Dudley's population live in areas within the most deprived 20% of England.

The pandemic has affected our behaviour in different ways. Measures to stop the spread of COVID-19 has altered the norms of daily living and has precipitated unintended negative consequences on lifestyle behaviours. Physical inactivity, smoking, poor diet and excessive alcohol consumption



The number and proportion of Dudley's population in groups at	increased risk of sever	e COVID-19 infection
Lange - was	Dudley	England
Aged over 70 years	47,865 (14.9%)	7.4m (13.1%)
Estimated number in clinical risk group aged under 70-years (based on flu vaccine eligibility)	46,370 (14.5%)	7.5m (13.4%)
BAME adults (% non-White population)	40,549 (12.8%)	8.1m (13.0%)
Proportion of residents living in areas in the most deprived 20% of IMD 2019	28.1%	20%
Clinically extremely vulnerable ("shielding") people	12,355 (3.9%)	2.2m (4.0%)
Adults with a long-term health problem or disability that limits their daily activities	28,034 (14.4%)	12.7%
Sources: UK Government, Dudley MBC Data Intelligence Team, OI	NS.	

The 'Be Heard' survey in Dudley revealed that 26% of respondents had increased their alcohol intake since the beginning of the pandemic, with 15% saying this had decreased and 59% remaining the same



continue to be the biggest causes of preventable deaths. Obesity is a global pandemic in its own right and research has shown an increased risk of severe disease for those people living with obesity that become infected with COVID-19.

At a local level, during the pandemic, we saw a decrease in the number of people setting a smoking quit date with the Let's Get Healthy Dudley smoking cessation service

Since the pandemic there has been a decrease in the number of people completing the 12-week ShapeUp4Life weight management course with Let's Get Healthy Dudley

Mental health

Looking after our mental health is (CAMHS) but as restrictions slowly equally as important as looking after our eased referrals picked back up again physical health. It is vital we recognise in 2021/22 and have continued to do the impact COVID-19 has had on our so currently. We have also seen waiting mental health and how it has affected times increase with the governmentpeople in different ways. Unsurprisingly, mandated restrictions although these with huge changes in day-to-day life have improved steadily once restrictions during the pandemic, we have seen started to ease and lift. significant deterioration in mental health which has led to an increase in self-Referrals to Dudley Talking Therapy reported mental health issues in people Service continue to be higher than preof all ages. pandemic levels. We are seeing a higher

The mental health impact of the pandemic has been keenly felt among certain groups, such as young people, disabled people, households with a lower household income and people living in more deprived areas. Reduced social interaction, concerns about access to healthcare and medication and financial stress are among the contributing factors.

In Dudley we have seen a reduction in referrals into our local Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services

Dudley CAMHS Referrals - Externa All Dudley CAMHS Teams

Referrals to Dudley Talking Therapy Service continue to be higher than prepandemic levels. We are seeing a higher level of need within the service and a higher number being affected by the socio-economic uncertainties. We have adapted our ways of delivery to try and ensure clients have a range of treatment options to choose from to reduce the impact therapy has on their day-to-day lives. We continue to work closely with partners in both statutory and nonstatutory sectors to provide the best care possible.

2019/20	2020/21	2021/22
2151	2051	3057

NHS health checks

🔚 s 🖸 🛧

Prior to the pandemic (2013 to 2018) the five-year uptake of health checks in Dudley was 63%. Due to reduced numbers of face-to-face GP appointments, in 2021/22 only 2.9% of Dudley residents aged 40-74 eligible for an NHS health check were able to receive one, which is around a fifth of the number that might normally have attended.



Breast cancer screening uptake in Dudley had been running at around 75% for many years but dipped below 59% in 2021, which was a steeper fall than for England overall. Abdominal aortic aneurysm screening uptake dropped from 83% to 46%, which is also a steeper drop than for England.



Screening uptake

Social impacts

The COVID-19 outbreak has affected all sectors of the population and is particularly detrimental to members of those social groups in the most vulnerable situations, including people living in poverty, older people, people with disabilities and young people. Early evidence indicates that the health and economic impacts of the virus are being borne disproportionately by wards which are the most socioeconomically deprived. Those who were struggling financially before the pandemic are more than twice as likely to say they are financially worse off than those living comfortably.

Education and school attendance

One of the most impacted sectors during the pandemic was education. School closures and restrictions meant the entire system of learning had to change for children of all ages. Classes were held virtually for the most part and the format of exams changed to teacher assessments.

Teachers and schools have worked exceptionally hard to assess gaps in knowledge skills and understanding and make up for lost learning since the return to normal schooling. It has been suggested that some children and young people made only limited progress during the periods of lockdown and the legacy of this is still impacting on progress and projected outcomes for 2021/22. Primary age pupils appear to have been affected more than secondary age pupils, most probably because periods of remote learning are less effective with younger age pupils. Those from disadvantaged backgrounds have also been impacted, possibly due to lower levels of access to remote learning devices and connectivity.

We have seen that a small number of children and young people who have returned to school have exhibited behavioural or anxiety-based issues, including non-attendance, and that school readiness amongst some of the youngest pupils entering primary school is low when compared with a prepandemic context. There has also been an increase in the numbers of children registered as electively home educated following the pandemic.

Illness remains the largest reason for absence from schools and has increased from 1.5% in 2020/21 to 4.78% in 2021/22. Anecdotal information is suggesting the biggest reason for this is due to mental health and wellbeing and children being absent from school due to anxiety and worry. This is considered to be associated with the experience of being isolated from society.

Referrals to children's services

Prior to the pandemic, This is likely due to a the number of referrals to decrease in the number children's services was of referrals coming from reducing following a spike in schools due to closures. 2019. The pandemic caused Numbers of referrals have an increase in the number of remained fairly consistent referrals but a decrease in since this period and the number of contacts made continue to sit between 500. to the Dudley Multi-Agency and 550 per 10k population. Safeguarding Hub (MASH).

Figure 36



Homelessness services

During the first year of the pandemic, the homelessness team made 2518 homelessness decisions. This is a slight increase on the year 2019/20 when 2464 decisions were notified. We know from our data that approaches for homelessness assistance have remained steady for several years at approximately 2500 each year. In year two of the pandemic numbers remained steady at this level in 2021/22.

On average the service receives approximately 200 new referrals each month. However, at the start of the pandemic, following the guidance to 'stay at home', referrals into the service fell by 25%, most likely because of the immediate shock felt by the public in reaction to the pandemic and because of measures put in place by government to suppress homelessness.

However, by June 2020 referrals into the service increased, and throughout the remainder of the year numbers exceeded pre-pandemic averages by 25%, with numbers regularly reaching and exceeding 250 per month, eventually bringing the annual numbers back to normal levels by the end of the year 2021/21. They have remained the same in 2021/22.

In the past most referrals into the service have come from people seeking help to prevent their homelessness with a smaller proportion of referrals involving cases where applicants were already homeless at the time when they approached for help. This changed during the 'lockdown' and the service

experienced an increase in demand from those who were 'roofless that night' whilst numbers threatened with homelessness at a later date dropped significantly due to the measures put in place by government. However, although government efforts reduced the threat of immediate eviction for those with security of tenure, for those reliant upon friends or family for accommodation, or for those whose relationships had broken down, the options narrowed.

As 2021/22 progressed the demand on the service slowly began to change but to date is still not as it was pre pandemic.

Digital exclusion

11% of people in the West Midlands are completely offline and a further 18% of people do not have the necessary digital skills to be able to find information online. The increased reliance on online health information during the pandemic has further marginalised these groups. It is recognised that accessing health care services online has advantages but can also be overwhelming to navigate when many different platforms are used by healthcare organisations. The increased use of online technology to communicate with friends and family also risks increasing loneliness in those who are digitally excluded.

Employment

on company payrolls has risen again to The West Midlands economy has 155,000, which has increased above undeniably been badly affected by the pre-pandemic levels. The changing rate pandemic, shrinking by 11% in 2020. of employment throughout the pandemic When COVID-19 hit, certain business can be seen in Figure 37. sectors were particularly affected by lockdown and social distancing Data from Office for National Statistics measures, especially sectors reliant on (ONS) has shown a reduction in social contact, including entertainment the number of people claiming and hospitality. This led to many unemployment benefits in Dudley over local businesses closing, driving the last year. In March 2022, 10,315 the rate of unemployment up. ONS people were claiming unemployment figures show that the total number of benefits. This has dropped from 14,400 people in employment in Dudley had people seeking support in March 2021. decreased from 145.200 at the start of the pandemic to 141,700 by March The economic impacts produced by 2021. Young people were particularly COVID-19 are more likely to affect those affected due to being more likely to be in already most disadvantaged as they are customer-facing jobs. more likely to have had a reduction in income during the pandemic.

The bounce-back since the pandemic has been encouraging, with youth unemployment in Dudley now lower than pre-COVID-19. The figures from March 2022 show that the number of workers



Community and environmental safety

Crime

The pandemic and government instructions to limit social contact have had a significant impact on patterns of crime nationally, with reductions in total crime reported during the first lockdown. In Dudley there was a short-lived reduction of 18% in total crime reported (excluding anti-social behaviour) in April 2020 compared to April 2019. However, this reduction has not been sustained over the course of the pandemic and the overall crime rate in Dudley in 2021 was 131 crimes per 1,000 people. This compares poorly to the West Midlands' overall crime rate.





Environmental

Research has shown that during the first lockdown, road traffic in the West Midlands dropped to 30% of normal levels, which led to a significant reduction in the levels of NO2 in the air in the region. This suggests that aiming to reduce future vehicle emissions and increase green travel could positively impact air quality.

Green spaces

During the national lockdowns, often the only escape for residents from staying indoors was to go for a walk or exercise outdoors. Nature has been a source of solace for many and we have seen our resident's heightened appreciation for our local parks and green spaces. There is a large amount of evidence demonstrating the health benefits of access to green spaces with notable improvements to mental health and cardiovascular illness.

Just before COVID-19 struck, Dudley published its Open Space Review 2019 to audit the amount of green space, its quality and accessibility and to inform the Local Plan. In Dudley we have a rich resource of parks, nature reserves and open spaces and throughout the pandemic we saw an increase in the number of residents using these spaces. COVID-19 has emphasised the importance of creating, restoring and maintaining green spaces to encourage the people of Dudley to spend more time in them and reap the benefits.

Dudley Council has invested significant time and energy into transforming its local parks, working hard to increase the health and wellbeing of local residents. Over the next three years the council is committed to investing a further

£900,000 in parks across the borough to bring communities together and protect these precious spaces for generations to come.

Cost of living and rising rates of inflation

Many people will have been under increased financial strain during the pandemic because of lost or lower income and in the first few months of 2022 we saw increases in the price of food, gas and electricity being felt by many. Changes in work practices have led to more residents working from home, resulting in increased reliance on home utilities and therefore increased monthly utility bill costs. It is predicted that this will only get worse as the year progresses and is likely to widen and deepen existing inequalities across the borough and worldwide.

Ukraine war 2022-23

Even as the worst excesses of the pandemic were passing and Omicron was becoming established, a new threat emerged in the form of the invasion of Ukraine by Russia in early 2022. This immediately posed a risk to the fragile economic recovery underway following the pandemic and in a short space of time led to very significant increases in inflation, particularly affecting the affordability of heating and healthy food. In addition, the war in Ukraine sparked new concerns for residents, who may already have been experiencing anxiety and uncertainty due to the COVID-19 pandemic. The legacy of this conflict will no doubt complicate recovery from the pandemic.



Learning from the pandemic story in Dudley

There is no doubt that the COVID-19 pandemic has presented monumental challenges and has impacted on everyone in one way or another. To be prepared for any future public health crisis and to improve health and wellbeing it is crucial that we reflect on our response to the challenges presented by the pandemic and the lessons we have learnt from this. To build community resilience and reduce health inequalities, we need to build on the things which have supported and enhanced people's health and wellbeing during the pandemic and focus on the things which people have told us really mattered to them.

We also need to remember the value of community insight, as demonstrated throughout the pandemic. Perhaps this is most notable in relation to the 'Reaching Out' community conversations which provided rich insight into some of the reasons behind the low uptake of the COVID-19 vaccine amongst the Black African and Caribbean, Pakistani, Arab and Roma communities. Moving forward, it is important that we address the issues and challenges raised by these communities to ensure that we build credibility and inclusivity in our future work.



Adaptability

Throughout the pandemic, what we learnt about the disease unfolded day by day which made responding to the pandemic extremely challenging. Our response involved making infectioncontrol decisions and managing resources - often under extreme pressure given the extent by which lives were being lost.

Public health was able to take action to control situations locally and on the ground to safeguard our communities and deliver the most effective activities to respond to COVID-19 at a pace none of us have ever seen before. As a council we had to work flexibly and respond quickly to the crisis, making rapid organisational changes to maintain service continuity as well as implementing governance, providing a sense of direction and acting with extreme pace, doing things in days that in the past may have taken months.



Overnight we set up new services to support the vulnerable. Drawing on local capacity and expertise we led partnerships across the public, voluntary and community sectors, handling requests for food parcels, financial support and wellbeing services.

We recognised that this crisis was everyone's business and having resources ready and strategies regularly tested made rapid response easier. Keeping plans up-to-date and having adaptable infectious disease monitoring systems in place for upcoming threats forms part of our COVID-19 legacy.



Collaboration

Dudley's response to COVID-19 was a massive collective effort; working in genuine partnership with the public sector, health and care services, voluntary, community and faith organisations, businesses and residents to minimise the spread of infection and protect those most at risk.

Community engagement coupled with local knowledge and contacts with elected members, community and faith leaders proved vital to being informed of emerging issues and responding effectively. The partnership working and "can do" attitude that emerged was exemplary and we will work hard to maintain and build on these relationships as part of our recovery and resilience planning.

We will continue to work collaboratively to promote and protect public health within Dudley. Together we can continue to address public health concerns, support better health outcomes across our communities and focus on building long-term resilience.



People's lived experiences

The COVID-19 pandemic has impacted on all of us by changing our home lives, our work lives and the ways in which we interact with our families and communities. It has also changed relationships between local people and those who provide public services.

In autumn 2021, as we were beginning to emerge from the most critical phase of the pandemic, we embarked upon a borough-wide project to capture people's lived experiences of COVID-19. We wanted to ensure that this insight informed our learning from the pandemic and our future working practices and priorities. We heard a total of 91 stories from people across the borough told through the mediums of storytelling, a participatory photography project and a community guilt. We asked people to tell us what they valued the most during COVID times and why. Each story was unique and personal, however some common themes emerged which provide a call to action for everyone involved in setting priorities for the future. These themes were:

1. The importance of green spaces and connecting with nature

We heard a lot about the powerful connections that people had with nature during the pandemic, and the positive impact this had on their physical, mental and spiritual health. Moving forward, we should prioritise the protection and enhancement of green spaces. Service providers and groups should be encouraged to consider how they can deliver more activities outdoors to enable people to maintain the connections with nature that they have made or reinforced during the pandemic.

2. Connections

Maintaining connections with family and friends was vital and was easier for some to do than for others. Stories illustrated a widening gap in which those who already had good relationships with family, friends and their communities experienced deeper levels of connections, whereas those who were more isolated, without conscious strategies to reduce this, became more so. The impact of isolation on a person's mental wellbeing and longevity is well established. Forging ahead, we should consciously create opportunities and reasons for people to connect, be it through friendship cafes, intergenerational projects, friendly benches or many other possibilities. These should be woven into the fabric of Dudley in the future.



3. Being creative

We heard many examples of how being engaged in creative activities such as music or crafts helped people to navigate the difficult times during the pandemic. Progressing from here, we should support creativity. Creative activities, which utilise green spaces and /or create opportunities for people to mix more in groups and share a common interest, should be made more widely available and accessible in a range of community settings.

4. Supporting people and people being supported

Throughout the pandemic we have witnessed extraordinary levels of community spirit, of people supporting others and being supported. We heard about a sense of inclusion with everyone looking out for each other and services relaxing strict criteria and working practices. This resulted in more innovative, timely, efficient and effective responses. However, the pandemic also highlighted the impact of digital exclusion and the impact on those who were less able to access online support, leaving them with the feeling that they had 'fallen through the net.'

Reciprocity (or supporting one another in different situations) is the cornerstone of effective community building. It creates connections and mutual understanding. It also affords people dignity if they are able to give as well as receive. Going forward, opportunities for people to contribute their time, skills and talents should be built into the way of working in Dudley, alongside a shift in focus from services being delivered 'to people', to 'doing things together'. This will help to embed Dudley's current shift towards asset-based working (pulling together our strengths as a borough) and delivery models.

5. Work and routine

We heard many stories which illustrated the value of work and routine, including opportunities to contribute actively and creatively within local communities. Many of those who were in regular employment during the pandemic appreciated the distraction, focus and security of work as well as the opportunities to connect with, support and be supported by others. However, those with a more precarious work situation found difficulties were amplified by the pandemic and work became a source of stress and anxiety. Generally, people without a focus or routine fared less well.

6. Time to slow down and reflect

During the COVID-19 pandemic, people valued the opportunity to live life at a slower, more reflective pace, and they recognised the benefits this had on their mental, emotional, and physical wellbeing. Looking forward, we should consider how the value of slowing down and taking time to reflect can be recognised and reflected in organisational culture and communications. This will support and enable people living and working in the borough to move beyond a dominant narrative of business.





Community resilience

We have listened to stories from residents, heard from people we have never engaged with before and been inspired by the contributions that individuals and groups have made to supporting each other during the pandemic. These examples should be celebrated, supported, and replicated.

We have witnessed the positive role that residents and groups can have in emergencies and recognise that communities themselves are best placed to know what their priorities are. We need to continue to see and value what is strong in communities and support people to discover, connect and mobilise what is working well to address the challenges and possibilities ahead. Working in this way will require a shift in mindset and approach, changing the narrative around people and asking what they like to contribute as well as receive.

Living with COVID-19

Though COVID-19 is still with us, the virus is now less of a threat, thanks largely to vaccination and partly due to mutations that resulted in the Omicron variant plus the development of antiviral treatments. Whilst cautiously optimistic, we cannot be sure there will be no further unexpected setbacks. Meanwhile COVID-19 continues to cause significant amounts of illness for some people and fewer, but not zero deaths. Whilst most people can safely go about as normal now, we need to be especially mindful of those whose immune systems are weakened and who remain vulnerable.

With the lifting of all coronavirus restrictions in the UK on 1 April 2022 and our journey toward COVID-19 being a part of communities in the same way flu is and other infectious conditions for example, there is reason for relative optimism as we begin to adjust to living with COVID-19.

At the time of writing this report in early 2023, COVID-19 related hospital admissions remain relatively low and stable, and COVID-19-related deaths occur infrequently.

Figure 38 illustrates how, from the middle of 2021, COVID-19 gradually became a less serious threat to health for most people. On the left side of the graph the height of the dark blue bars shows the high numbers of people admitted to hospital due to COVID-19 during the first and second waves in 2020.

However, by the middle of 2021 most people had become less vulnerable to serious illness due to vaccination (the yellow line shows the increasing uptake of the vaccine). The mutation of the coronavirus into the Omicron variant at the end of 2021 further reduced the risk that COVID-19 infection would require hospital admission.

During 2020 nearly everyone who was admitted to hospital with a positive COVID-19 test was poorly due to coronavirus infection. Towards the end of 2021 an increasing proportion of patients admitted to hospital with a positive COVID-19 test had incidental infections unrelated to the cause of their admission. Whilst this still mandated infection control measures to protect others around them, it suggested that the threat to health from COVID-19 was beginning to decline.

In June 2021, when the proportion of hospital inpatients with a positive COVID-19 test who were being treated for COVID-19 was first published by NHS England, nearly 90% of inpatients who had a positive COVID-19 test were poorly due to COVID-19. By March 2022, around 37% of inpatients positive for COVID-19 were primarily in hospital due to coronavirus infection. The increasing proportion of hospital inpatients with a positive COVID-19 test but without viral illness is seen in the emergence of the pale blue bars towards the right of Figure 38. These reflect growing numbers of inpatients who were testing positive for the coronavirus without actually being ill from COVID-19 as the vaccination program increased population immunity.

More remarkably, infection rates in the community during the Omicron wave of winter 2022 were several times higher than during the first and second waves of 2021, yet the number of people being treated in hospital for COVID-19 (darker blue bars) during this later period was a fraction of the number of inpatients with COVID-19 during 2020. At last infections had become decoupled from hospital admissions and deaths – the threat from COVID-19 was declining.

It is important, however, for us all to remember that living with COVID-19 does not mean that the disease poses no risk. There are still people that can get very sick from COVID-19 including people who are older, immunocompromised, have certain disabilities, or have underlying health conditions. However, there are things we can all do to live safely and help reduce the risk of catching the virus and passing it on to others.

Figure 38





To limit further spread of coronavirus and other respiratory infections, and ensure people keep well, it remains sensible advice to follow the following precautions:

- get vaccinated against COVID-19
- open windows to let in fresh air when meeting people indoors
- if you feel unwell, if possible stay at home and avoid contact with other people, especially if their immune system puts them at high risk of serious illness from COVID-19
- consider wearing a face covering in crowded and enclosed spaces, especially if you are at high risk or are meeting someone at high risk of serious illness from COVID-19
- wash hands regularly

While the Government's Living with COVID strategy has moved us away from a focus on reducing prevalence, to reducing the risk of serious harm to vulnerable people and although the future path and severity of the COVID-19 virus is uncertain, in public health we will continue to ensure we are prepared for any future waves and that we have the capacity, resilience and skills within the council to upscale our activities and respond should the need arise.

The plan is to manage COVID-19 like any other respiratory illness. The situation in Dudley will be regularly monitored and we will take appropriate steps should things change, to limit any future impact the virus may have. In public health we have developed an outbreak response team with a dedicated workforce identified and trained ready to be stepped up and respond to outbreaks, surges in COVID-19, and / or a variant of concern, ensuring resilience in both our workforce and response.

As part of their work, this team will also look at the widening gaps in inequalities and how the impact of COVID-19 and other infectious diseases can have a disproportionally detrimental effect on our most vulnerable communities.

Vulnerable individuals and communities have tended to be hit hardest during the pandemic. We know that inequalities have widened, and recovery can take longer for our most exposed communities. As part of our recovery from the pandemic we will be taking action at a local level to protect the most vulnerable and reduce the impact on equalities. We want to get into the heart of our communities to address these widening inequalities and increase the pace of progress of reducing health inequalities. Recognising the impact that COVID-19 has had on our communities and acting on this knowledge is a high priority for the team.

Another significant area for understanding and tackling inequalities is to ensure that public investment in services is equitable and we need to make sure that the way we commission and deliver services and in how we allocate resources is based on genuine need.

The pandemic has shown that health and wealth are inextricably connected. A sustainable recovery therefore presents an opportunity to create a healthier and prosperous society, to reduce the stark inequalities exposed by the pandemic.



Next steps

Looking forward

To increase community resilience and reduce health inequalities, it is imperative that we build on the things which have supported and enhanced people's health and wellbeing during the pandemic. The nurturing of these factors that are health-enhancing and supportive will build on existing strengths and foster resilience as opposed to creating services to fill gaps and fix things.

As we learn to live with COVID-19, we are faced with a wide range of issues that have been exacerbated by the pandemic. Data and evidence show that mortality rates from the virus are highest in areas of the borough with the highest deprivation. Moving forward it will be important to place equal emphasis on data as well as qualitative insight from community conversations and stories. Whilst the data will help to identify issues to focus on, it is the stories that will tell us 'why' the issues exist in the first place and 'what' we should do to address them.

As a council, we pledge to address these challenges with a renewed focus on primary prevention, addressing health disparities and their drivers, the social determinants of health and the causes of poor health outcomes. We will unlock the learning from the pandemic to protect and support our communities against future pandemics and look to build upon the incredible community capacity that has been developed. While the worst of the pandemic is over, COVID-19 will live with us. Learning from and adapting to COVID-19 is an essential part of living with COVID-19 for all of us.

Over the last couple of years, the flu season has been practically non-existent with many people not being exposed to flu due to COVID-19 restrictions and low circulating levels of the virus. However, future flu seasons could be severe. It is important to make sure you and the people you care for are protected against serious illnesses such as flu. We will build on the lessons from COVID-19 which has allowed us greater reach into our communities to support confidence in vaccines and help those in the priority vaccine groups access vaccines quickly and safely. By having the flu vaccine you will protect yourself and others from what can be a severe illness, sometimes fatal and you will also be protecting the NHS at a time of great pressure.

Working to be fit for the future, at Dudley The people of Dudley borough are Council we are ambitious in our plans central to its strengths. They are to make the borough a destination hardworking people with a strong of choice and innovation, creating allegiance to their community. Dudley opportunities for all to thrive in a safe Council's vision will help residents, businesses and visitors to shape the and healthy environment. In 2018, before COVID-19 struck, Dudley Council future of the borough for the people of published its vision for 2030. Despite Dudley. all the changes and challenges of the pandemic, the vision and its seven aspirations remain relevant.

In 2030, Dudley borough will be... A place of healthy, confident, and resilient communities with high aspirations and the ability to shape their own future.

An affordable and attractive place to live, learn and work with a green network of high-quality parks, waterways and nature reserves that are valued by local people, businesses and visitors.



ಧ

Renowned

pros

0

Be tra

Better connected with high quality and affordable transport, combining road, tram, rail, and new cycling and walking infrastructure.

Full of vibrant local centres offering a new mix of leisure, faith cultural, educational, residential and shopping uses.

A place where everybody has the education and skills they need, and where outstanding local schools, colleges and businesses secure consistently excellent results for their learners.

Renowned as home to a host of innovative and prosperous businesses, operating in high quality locations with space to grow, sustainable energy supplies and investing in their workforce.

A unique visitor destination that drives opportunity, contributing to its ambitious future while celebrating its pioneering past.

Conclusion

The COVID-19 pandemic has created an unexpected and unprecedented challenge. The response of the public health team, in collaboration with colleagues both inside and outside of the council and residents, has been thorough and wide-reaching, as demonstrated throughout this report.

The people of Dudley have been through a lot during this time and as we enter the "new

normal" it is our aim to help our communities feel supported and provide them with the opportunity to live their lives well. This report also highlights our aspirations moving forward and looks at how we can build our resilience, level up our inequalities and ensure we are ready for whatever comes next.

Never has the saying "think global, act local" been more fitting (Patrick Geddes).



Recommendations

We have seen exemplary work taking place in our communities to support people's health and wellbeing during the pandemic. It is now our priority to build on the things that we have learnt and incorporate them into our plans for the future so that we can all live safely with COVID-19 and forge a better future for Dudley residents.

Recommendation 1

Continue to develop and build trusting relationships with residents and communities, and in particular our underrepresented groups, and ensure that people's lived experiences inform our future working practices and priorities

Recommendation 2

Focus on tackling inequalities and the wider determinants of health, particularly where the gap has been widened due to the impact of the pandemic, through a whole system approach

Recommendation 3

Remain vigilant towards COVID-19 and other infectious diseases as we move into the recovery stage of the pandemic

Recommendation 4

Continue to support the immunisation programme to deliver an improvement in the uptake of COVID-19 and flu vaccines during 2022-23

Recommendation 5

Build on the community response to the pandemic to generate sustainable community-driven responses that build long-term resilience and renewal

Recommendation 6

Act upon the learning from the pandemic to ensure public health resilience and preparedness for any future pandemics

Recommendation 7

Protect educational continuity by including this as part of our continuing resilience planning

Recommendation 8

Engage meaningfully with our residents, customers and partners to ensure our communications are reading-age appropriate, culturally sensitive and available in different formats where required

Recommendation 9

Continue delivering existing health and wellbeing lifestyle programmes to promote healthy lifestyles and improvements in wellbeing

Recommendation 10

Prioritise the protection and enhancement of green spaces and ensure equal access for all Dudley residents

Recommendation 11

Prioritise the importance of ongoing strong health protection processes, procedures and oversight from the Director of Public Health, to ensure we can respond to incidents and outbreaks

Recommendation 12

Prioritise and protect the things which supported and enhanced people's health and wellbeing during the pandemic



Glossary

A&E	Accident & Emergency
CAMHS	Children and Adolescent Mental Health Services
DCVS	Dudley Council for Voluntary Service
IMD	Index of Multiple Deprivation
LFT	Lateral Flow Test
LOMP	Local Outbreak Management Plan
ONS	Office for National Statistics
PCR	Polymerase Chain Reaction
PHE	Public Health England
PPE	Personal Protective Equipment
WHO	World Health Organisation



References

World Health Organisation: Origin of SARS-CoV-2. Published March 2020. https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/332197/WHO-2019-nCoV-FAQ-Virus origin-2020.1-eng.pdf

World Health Organisation: Coronavirus disease (COVID-19) Q&A. https://www.who.int/news-room/questions-and-answers/item/coronavirus-disease-covid-19

Office for National Statistics: Population and household estimates, England and Wales: Census 2021. Accessed November 2022.

Office for National Statistics: Ethnic group, England and Wales: Census 2021. Accessed November 2022.

Dudley Metropolitan Borough Council: Dudley Covid-19 Local Outbreak Management Plan. Published March 2021.

https://www.dudleyhealthandwellbeing.org.uk/localoutbreakcontrolplan

GOV.UK Coronavirus (COVID-19) in the UK. https://coronavirus.data.gov.uk/ Accessed November 2022.

Deaths and Births in Dudley Report, September 2022. Data from Primary Care Mortality Database. Accessed November 2022.

Office for Health Improvement and Disparities: Excess mortality in England. https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/excess-mortality-in-england-and-english-regions Accessed November 2022.

NHS England https://www.england.nhs.uk/coronavirus/post-covid-syndrome-long-covid/

Office for National Statistics: Prevalence of ongoing symptoms following coronavirus (COVID-19) infection in the UK: 7 July 2022.

https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/

healthandsocialcare/conditionsanddiseases/bulletins/

prevalenceofongoingsymptomsfollowingcoronaviruscovid19infectionintheuk/7july2022

NHS Secondary Uses Service (SUS) data.

"An assessment of the impact of COVID-19 on Dudley's health and wellbeing." Authored by Suzi McFall, Public Health Speciality Registrar, Dudley MBC. Published March 2021.

Indices of Deprivation 2019. Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/english-indices-of-deprivation-2019-mappingresources#indices-of-deprivation-2019-local-authority-dashboard

Office for National Statistics: NOMIS official census and labour market statistics. https://www.nomisweb.co.uk/ Accessed November 2022.

Police.UK Crime Statistics https://www.police.uk/pu/your-area/west-midlands-police/dudley-central/ Accessed November 2022.

University of Birmingham: "Air quality in the West Midlands: impacts of COVID-19 restrictions, March-May 2020". Published May 2020. https://www.birmingham.ac.uk/news/2020/air-quality-in-the-west-midlands-impacts-ofcovid-19-restrictions-march-may-2020

Acknowledgements

I am extremely grateful to the following people for their contributions to my report this year:

Andy Baker, Head of Integrated Intelligence, Performance & Policy **Barry Jones**, Head of Health Protection Balraj Johal, Public Health Manager Craig Green, Intelligence Analyst Charlotte Fletcher, Health Improvement Practitioner **David Pitches**. Head of Healthcare Public Health Elaine Evans, Senior Intelligence Analyst **Emily Gould**, Team Manager, Dudley Talking Therapy Service Black Country Healthcare NHS Foundation Trust Harprit Singh Kang, Performance, Improvement & Planning Manager, Hayley Rowley, Head of Community Safety Joanne Clements, Intelligence Analyst Jody Pritchard, Public Health Manager Jonathan Brown, Project Support Manager, Children's Services Louise Grainger, Public Health Project Manager Nathan Plant, Health Protection Officer Neil Langford, Senior Intelligence Analyst Nikki Cheung, Communications & Public Affairs Officer Paul Quigley, Intelligence Analyst Peter Brambleby, Independent Public Health Consultant Rachel Allison. Foundation Year 2 Doctor Shelley Brooks, Communications & Public Affairs Senior Account Manager Steve Wilkinson, Team Manager, Education Support Service

Suzi McFall, Public Health Speciality Registrar, Dudley Council Vicky Cook, Performance Manager, Integrated Commissioning Performance & Partnerships

